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Monroe County Health and Human Services Board
Meeting of February 1, 2022
Monroe County Justice Center Assembly Room, Sparta, Wisconsin

Board Members Present:  Chairperson David Pierce, Mary Von Ruden, Jen Schmitz, Cyndi Wise, Mary Cook (via Webex), Kristy Brown, Shelly Egstad (via Webex) & Dr. Emma Ledbetter 
Board Members Excused: Eric Devine

Staff Present:  Ron Hamilton & Kelly Gronau, Human Services; Tiffany Giesler, Health Department; Pam Weber, Aging and Disability Resource Center
Call to Order:  Chairperson David Pierce called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.
Approval of Health & Human Services Board Regular Meeting Minutes for January 4, 2022 – Discussion/Action:  Upon brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the Health and Human Services Board regular meeting minutes from January 4, 2022 as presented.  

Public Comment Period:  No members of the public were present to comment at this time.

Aging and Disability Resource Center (ADRC):
ADRC Program Reports – Discussion:  Ms. Weber handed out the February ADRC Connect newsletter drawing attention to the staff photos included with some of the articles to familiarize consumers with the faces of the ADRC.  Ms. Weber also pointed out the photo and congratulations to Clarice Doyle on her retirement from the Wilton meal site.
Ms. Weber presented some year-end statistics for the various ADRC programs.  The numbers for the Nutrition program were lower the first half of 2021 due to the congregate meal sites being closed, but numbers increased once the sites reopened.  Ms. Weber pointed out the difference in numbers between the Elder Benefit Specialist (Alice Ackerman) and Disability Benefit Specialist (Kirsten Armour) and explained Alice provides a lot of education for consumers, while Kirsten actually assists consumers with applying for disability, so her role is more labor intensive and requires more time with each consumer.
As mentioned at last month’s meeting Ms. Weber indicated she has submitted a request for ARPA funds in the amount of $70,000 to purchase a used, handicap accessible vehicle for the ADRC’s transportation program.  Since 2019, the ADRC has been approved for three vehicles through grant funding, however none have been received due to the ongoing Covid pandemic and shortage in supplies.  The current fleet being used are past their useful age and mileage and are requiring high maintenance and repair costs.  At today’s meeting, Ms. Weber provided the application she had filled out as well as maintenance and repair cost data for the vehicles.  In 2020, the ADRC paid $6,500 in repair costs, however in 2021, costs rose to over $11,000.  In addition, due to weight restrictions on the current vehicle lifts and lack of capacity, the ADRC has needed to decline requests for rides which reduces income.
ADRC Fiscal Report – Discussion: Ms. Weber shared a handout of revenues and expenses for the nutrition and transportation programs and Title IIIB, D and E funding sources.  Ms. Weber’s report shows a total of $855,068.02 for 2021 revenue and expenses totaling $826,366.75 through December 2021.  The handout also shows carryover estimates and Consolidated Appropriations Act funds for the various programs.
Monroe County Health Department:

Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, Health – Discussion/Action: Tiffany Giesler presented a budget adjustment in the amount of $5,000 to use donation funds received David Mubarak for block grant supplies such as training.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY MARY COOK, SECONDED BY JEN SCHMITZ, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budget adjustment as presented.  This request will be forwarded to the Finance Committee for review and action.

Line Item Transfer, WIC – Discussion/Action: Ms. Giesler presented a request for line item transfer in the amount of $4,200 from mileage to cover unexpected costs in the telephone, equipment and block grants expenses. A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY KRISTY BROWN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the line item transfer as presented.  This request will be forwarded to the Finance Committee for review and action.

December 2021 Programs Report – Discussion:  Ms. Giesler started her program updates by discussing current status of the Fort McCoy guests.  As of today’s meeting, there are still roughly 2,700 guests on base, with an anticipated 200 per day resettling.  Currently, 25% of the population is either in isolation or quarantine due to a Covid outbreak.  The Monroe County Health Department has been acknowledged by the CDC as well as the WI Counties Association magazine for their great response to the Afghan guest situation.

Covid numbers are averaging 100 positive cases per day.  Due to the numbers, there is an inability to complete contact tracing prior to the end of the newly CDC established 5 day isolation/quarantine periods.  In addition to the shortening of the isolation and quarantine periods, the CDC is recommending KN95 or N95 masks for everyone, shifting away from the cloth masks. There are numerous school and long term care facility outbreaks as the Omicron variant is highly transmissible. Ms. Giesler indicated a shift in priorities and would like to start focusing on examining the programs offered by the health department and start rebuilding as the last 2 years’ focus has needed to be solely on Covid.  Initial Covid vaccine and Covid boosters are still available at the Health Department. 
Planning for the influenza vaccine has begun already.  There is a current Carbon Monoxide campaign as well. 

2021 YTD Fiscal Report – Discussion:  Ms. Giesler shared the fiscal report for January 2022.  Ms. Giesler did indicate the report she included in the meeting packet is not correct as the Health Department’s fiscal staff was out of the office.  Per the report handed out, year to date, the Health Department has received 7,045.00 of revenue, and has expended $73,504.05 of the 2022 budget.  

Monroe County Department of Human Services: 
Request to Amend 2021 Purchase of Service Contracts – Discussion/Action: Mr. Hamilton presented a request to amend previously approved 2021 contracts to increase the contract amount for Anu Family Services, Inc due to actual costs invoiced. A MOTION WAS MADE BY CYNDI WISE, SECONDED BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the amended contract as presented.
Request to Amend 2022 Purchase of Service Contracts – Discussion/Action: Mr. Hamilton presented a request to amend previously approved 2022 contracts to increase the contract amount for Aptiv, Inc due to a 5% rate increase for services. A MOTION WAS MADE BY MARY COOK, SECONDED BY KRISTY BROWN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the amended contract as presented.

Request to Establish New 2022 Purchase of Service Contracts – Discussion/Action: Mr. Hamilton presented several new contracts for service providers for 2022.  The contracted amounts are estimated based on prior usage and new rates established by the providers.  
Mr. Hamilton did note the contract amount for Families First was reduced by roughly $9,000 from the previous year, and he will be having a meeting with the executive director and their lawyer to discuss this.  Should a change be made to the contract amount, the contract will come back for an amendment approval.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY CYNDI WISE, SECONDED BY KRISTY BROWN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the contracts as presented.

Human Services Program and Fiscal Reports/Updates:
Program Area Staff Updates/Reports – Discussion:  Mr. Hamilton handed out a copy of a write up of one of Human Services’ greatest accomplishments over the last year.  Mr. Hamilton, with the help of the supervisors in the department, determined keeping the outpatient clinic running was both one of the biggest challenges, as well as the biggest accomplishment of 2021.  The ability to continue services was largely in part to this Board’s continued support of the mission and the approval to take whatever measures necessary to keep the clinic afloat.
Mr. Hamilton reported vacancies and current recruitment for 1 Mental Health Professional (MHP), 2 Child Protective Service social workers, and 2 finance positions.  All of these positions required re-recruitment due to the very low amount of qualified applicants.  Mr. Hamilton reports recruitment has been tough within the last year, indicating the lowest number of applicants for almost all vacancies in Human Services he has seen since his employment here. 
Included in the meeting packet were year-end statistics from the various units within the Human Services Department.  The Economic Support statistics showed a decrease in applications for 2021, primarily due to the fact that benefits were not allowed to be discontinued for any reason due to the Covid pandemic measures.  Over $8.5 million in Foodshare benefits were provided to Monroe County residents in 2021.  Statistics from the Child Protective Services unit showed 814 access reports in 2021, but fewer petitions filed than in previous years due to the push for Families First, keeping kids in homes and providing services in home versus removing the children from the home.  There was a decrease in Youth Justice referrals; in particular, a decrease in school related referrals.  CLTS and Birth to Three programs have seen an increase in referrals and admissions over the last year.  The clinic program stats showed an increase in crisis contacts and an increase in jail release assessments as well.
Financial Report – December 2021 - Discussion:  Mr. Hamilton presented the financial report for December of 2021, indicating receipt of $14,073,971 in revenues and $14,006,316 in expenditures.  The budget overall is at a -$67,654 (0.5 %) through the month of December.  This is not a finalized year end budget, however Mr. Hamilton indicated he believes the department should roughly break even for the 2021 year.  
Coinciding with the budget, Mr. Hamilton presented a breakdown of 2022 contract vendors with their correlating program involvement as requested last month by Jen Schmitz.
Date/Location of Next Meeting – Discussion/Action:  Board members present agreed to keep the next regular monthly meeting of the Health and Human Services Board as previously scheduled on Tuesday, March 1, 2022 at 8:30 a.m.  This meeting will be held at the Justice Center Assembly Room in Sparta. Agenda items noted for inclusion for the March meeting at this time were the regular reports and program updates.  
Adjournment – Discussion/Action:  With no further topics for discussion in this meeting, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY JEN SCHMITZ, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:07 a.m. 






Respectfully Submitted,







Kelly J. Gronau






Administrative Services Coordinator
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